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Dear Parents and Guardians

Welcome fo Tobermore Primary School website. We are a busy and
friendlly family school, buzzing with exciting and sfimulating leaming
opportunities. We pride ourselves on providing a caring and friendlly
environment. Every child is encouraged o be successful and have
high expectations of themselves both academically and socially
and fo have an understanding of the contribution that they can
make fo the school and the wider community.

This website aims fo give you a faster of our school as well as
providing regulor updated information for both parents and puplls.
We trust you will find it useful and enjoy browsing through he pages
as you get a flavour of life at Tobermore Primary School.
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TOBERMORE
PRIMARY SCHOOL


HEALTH AND SAFETY

POLICY

Date Reviewed: May 2019
Due for Review: May 2021
Introduction

The health, safety and welfare of all the people who work or learn at Tobermore PS are of fundamental importance. We aim to provide a safe, secure and pleasant working environment for everyone.  The Governors take responsibility for protecting the health and safety of all children and members of staff.

The School Curriculum

We teach the children about health and safety in order to equip them with the skills, knowledge and understanding to enable them to live positive, successful and healthy lives.  Teachers take every opportunity to educate children in this regard in the normal school curriculum.  For example, in the geography curriculum at Key Stage 1 the unit of work, “People who help us” deals with the work of the police and fire service.  Through this topic we teach children about the danger of fire, and how to avoid accidents.  Through the science curriculum we teach children about hazardous materials, and how to handle equipment safely.

We teach children respect for their bodies, and how to look after themselves.  We discuss these issues with the children in PDMU/World Around Us Topics. We teach children about healthy eating and hygiene.  We also show them how to move safely in PE lessons.  

Health and safety issues also arise when we teach care for the environment and awareness of the dangers of litter (PDMU/WAU) Key Stage 2 children receive sex education and drug education through RSE.
Tobermore P.S promotes the spiritual growth and welfare of the children through the RE curriculum, through special events such as harvest festival, and through the weekly act of collective worship.

Each class has the opportunity to discuss problems or issues of concern with their teacher.  Teachers may use circle time to help children discuss and overcome any fears and worries that they may have.  Teachers handle these concerns with sensitivity.

School Meals

Our school provides the opportunity for children to buy a meal at lunchtimes.  If parents are in receipt of income support, they may claim free school meals for their children.  We do all we can to ensure that the meals provided have a suitable nutritional value.   We ask that parents make school aware in writing if their child has a particular food allergy.

If children choose to bring their own packed lunch, we provide them with a suitable place to eat their lunch, and they are supervised during this time. Our School promotes healthy eating through PDMU lessons, display boards, assemblies and healthy eating pamphlets are given out to parents. We have outside agencies and charities who come in to promote healthy eating, such as Action Cancer, nurses, dentists etc. We operate a healthy snack policy from Monday to Thursday. Our Eco Club encourages children to bring in fruit for “Fruity Thursday” and they are rewarded for this with healthy eating stickers. Our Eco Committee also promote Healthy living through Keeping fit and healthy and run activities throughout the school. Our P.E. Scheme also provides children with the skills to keep fit and healthy.
School Uniform

At Tobermore Primary it is our school policy that all children wear the school uniform when attending school, or when participating in a school-organised event outside the normal school hours.  

It is the responsibility of the Principal to ensure that the school uniform policy is enforced.  It is not our school policy to exclude children from the school if they, for whatever reason, do not have the proper school uniform.

We ask parents to equip their children with the necessary uniform and school equipment, so that they are able to participate fully in all school activities.  If a child repeatedly attends school without the correct uniform, we will inform parents and request that they make sure their child leaves home with the proper uniform.  If a parent is in financial difficulties and this results in a child not having the correct uniform or not having adequate equipment, our school will do all it can to support the parent.  We ask parents not to send children to school with “extreme” hairstyles or the sort of appearance that is likely to cause them to draw attention to themselves.  We ask parents to discuss any issues relating to their child’s appearance if this is influenced by religious belief.

On grounds of health and safety we do not allow children to wear jewellery in our school.  The exception to this is ear-ring studs in pierced ears.  We ask children either to remove these during PE and games or to cover them with a plaster.

Child Protection

We have a separate child protection policy for the school. (See Policy 1 Policies Folder).
If any teacher suspects that a child in their class may be the victim of abuse, they should immediately inform either the DT or the DDT.

School Security

While it is difficult to make the school site totally secure, we do all we can to ensure the school is a safe environment for all who work or learn here.

In Tobermore Primary school there is a security lock/buzzer system on the entrance and two rear door of the main building.  Visitors will gain access after having identified themselves via the intercom system. We require all adult visitors of the school who arrive in normal school hours to sign in using the visitors’ book and put on a visitor’s badge.
If any adult working in the school has suspicions that a person may be trespassing on the school site, they must inform the Principal immediately.  The Principal will warn any intruder that they must leave the school site straight away.  If the Principal has any concerns that an intruder may cause harm to anyone on the school site she will contact the police.
The front gates will be closed at 9:05am and any child coming in to school must open and walk through the small pedestrian gate.
The gate from the playground to the front of school will also be locked at all times.
Safety of Children

It is the responsibility of each teacher to ensure that all curriculum activities are safe.  If a teacher does have any concerns about pupil safety, they should draw them to the attention of the Principal before the activity takes place.

Children will not be asked to carry any dangerous objects around the school building e.g. guillotine.

Fire drills will take place at regular intervals throughout the year. At the beginning of every school year children will be informed of their class assembly point. (Against the front wall of the school are three assembly points marked 1-3 which correspond to each of the three classrooms). 
We do not take any child off the school site without the prior permission of the parent.

If an accident does happen, resulting in and injury to a child, the teacher will do all she can to aid the child concerned.  Accidents will be referred to the trained First Aid staff. If necessary, a member of staff will telephone for emergency assistance.

We record all incidents involving injury (In the blue incidents book which is kept up high on a hook in the staffroom). We then inform parents depending on the nature of the injury.  Should a child be quite seriously hurt, we contact the parents through the emergency telephone number that we keep on the school files. 
We have a separate policy for First Aid (See Policy 11 in Policies Folder).
Seat Belts

We use coaches and mini-buses where seat belts are provided.  We instruct the children to use seat belts at all times when the bus is moving.

Theft or other criminal acts

The teacher or Principal will investigate any incidents of theft involving children.

If there are serious incidents of theft from the school site, the Principal will inform the police and record the incident.

Where reasonably practicable this Policy will seek to provide and encourage:

· A safe place of work, safe access to it and safe egress from it;

· Plant, equipment and systems of work that are safe;

· Safe arrangements for the use, handling, storage and transport of articles or substances likely to cause harm;

· Sufficient information, instructions, training and supervision to enable all employees to avoid hazards and contribute positively to their safety and health at work;

· A healthy working environment;

· Adequate welfare facilities.

· A No Smoking Policy will operate within the school and its grounds.

· Whilst the school accepts that Health and Safety issues are the responsibility of the Board of Governors and Principal, these responsibilities can only be discharged with the full co-operation, advice and support of the EA.

Responsibilities
The ultimate responsibility for Health and Safety issues rests with the Board of Governors and the Principal.

Board of Governors
In the discharge of their responsibilities the Governors will ensure:-

· That all teaching staff appointed by them hold appropriate qualifications to teach the subjects required of them and to use the necessary equipment.
· That both teaching and non-teaching staff avail themselves of any training which will assist them to work safely.
· The maintenance of procedures for the safety of teaching staff, non-teaching staff and pupils who come under their control.

· The maintenance of procedures for the safety of all persons using the premises under their control.

· The prompt and efficient maintenance of all equipment and all non-structural repairs as defined in the relevant Annex of the EA’s Scheme for the Local Management of Schools.

· That contractors who are carrying out work in school, carry out their undertakings in a safe manner so as to ensure the health and safety of all personnel on the premises.

· That all equipment and materials either purchased or acquired by them are suitable and safe for their intended use (Equipment and materials purchased from EA tenders will remain the responsibility of the EA.)

· That both teaching and non-teaching staff are issued with a copy of this Health and Safety Policy.

Principal and Buildings Supervisor
The day-to-day application of the Health and Safety Policy will be a shared responsibility.

The Principal and Buildings Supervisor will ensure:-

· That risk assessments have been carried out to assess all significant risks within the school. (P)

· Copies of all risk assessments carried out in school, and for the purpose of school trips, are kept in a central location. (P)

· That all teaching staff hold appropriate qualifications to teach the subjects required of them and to use the necessary equipment and machinery. (P)

· That both teaching and non-teaching staff avail themselves of any training which will assist them to work safely. (P)

· The maintenance of procedures for the safety of teaching staff, non-teaching staff and pupils who come under their control. (P + BS)

· The maintenance of procedures for the safety of all persons using the premises under their control (P + BS)

· That all staff are aware of any instructions or safety advice pertaining to their particular discipline issued by the EA, Department of Education or other relevant statutory body. (P)

· That all safety reports pertaining to the school are understood and that the detailed work has been completed. (P + BS)

· That adequate arrangements exist for carrying out regular fire drills and that all staff participate in and are aware of such arrangements. (P)

· That reports are given to the Principal regarding all defects and hazards which are his responsibility and that other defects and hazards are reported to the appropriate officers in the EA. (BS)

· That contractors who are carrying out work in school, carry out their undertakings in a safe manner so as to ensure the health and safety of all personnel on the premises. (BS)

· That all accidents to teaching staff are reported promptly to the EA. (P)

· That all staff, both teaching and non-teaching, operate safe working practices in the execution of their duties. (P + BS)

· In the absence of Mr David Ball, Mrs Kathryn Doherty will assume responsibility for 
Teaching Staff
Each member of the teaching staff has a responsibility to exercise care and attention regarding their own safety and that of the pupils under their control.

In the discharge of this responsibility, each teacher shall:-

· Ensure they take reasonable care during their work activities to avoid accidents or injuries to themselves, pupils and any other personnel in school.

· Observe all safety instructions and advice issued by the EA, Department of Education or any other relevant statutory body.

· Observe all safety rules relating to specific machinery or processes.

· Report all potential hazards affecting Health and Safety to the Principal.
· Co-operate with the Principal on all other matters relating to Health and Safety.

· Report all accidents involving themselves, to the Principal.

· Ensure Risk Assessments have been carried out for all school trips. 

· Ensure Risk Assessments have been carried out for activities within school that they have responsibility for and that contain significant risks.

Building Supervisor
In the discharge of his/her responsibility the Buildings Supervisor shall:-

· Regularly inspect the buildings, grounds and plant machinery/equipment and report any defects or hazards to the Principal.

· Encourage staff under his/her control (eg cleaners) to employ safe working practices.

· Assist the EA to develop safe working practices and arrange for their adoption.

· Instruct new employees in appropriate safety measures and procedures.
· Ensure that all defects in equipment or protective clothing are corrected and reported to the Principal.

· Report all accidents involving himself/herself or the cleaning staff to the Principal.

· Furnish information as required in the investigation of injuries and accidents.

ALL EMPLOYEES
In the discharge of their responsibilities shall:-

· Perform their duties in a safe manner;

· Report all accidents and injuries to their supervisor as soon as possible;

· Obtain adequate treatment as soon as practicable if injured;

· Report all defects in equipment or protective clothing and potential hazards to their supervisor;

· Assist in the investigation of injuries and accidents;
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